Llanbister Community Council General Meeting 

Date: Thursday 12 July 2018 
Time: 7.30

Venue: Llanbister Community Hall

1. Apologies received: Raymond Lewis, Gwyn Morgan. 
2. Members Present: Darren Rogers (Chair), Wayne Bowen, Janet Thomas, Marc Williams, Geoff Morgan, County Cllr Rachel Powell. David Horne (Clerk)

Mr James Grieve was in attendance at the invitation of Council
3. Declaration of Interest: None

4. Minutes of the Last Meeting – The minutes of the previous meeting held on 9/05/2018 were distributed to all councillors. There was some discussion on the accuracy of the minutes in matters arising (item K) – In that the comments by Janet Thomas may not have been in context. This matter was not resolved satisfactorily and the minutes could not be signed. It was agreed to discuss the matter at the next meeting so they could be corrected and signed
5. Matters Arising from Minutes 
a) Clerk has kept a log regarding time spent transacting official Council business in order to inform a decision regarding Clerk’s salary. As of 12th July 2018 the total number of hours worked is 32 hours. The Clerk’s hourly rate based on current salary is slightly more than half the national minimum wage per hour. Clerk should be paid in line with the nationally agreed pay scales for clerk’s (nalco). There followed a discussion and all agreed that there should be a rise in the Clerk’s salary but was a matter of how much could council afford this year based on the precept and looking ahead to next year when they could apply for an increase in precept to fund a salary in line with nalco. Clerk will continue to complete a log for the time being.  
b) Clerk was requested to clarify one or two issues related to GDPR. Specifically to related to amendments to the bill regarding community councils appointing a Data Protection Officer and the payment of data protection fees. Neil King (Clerk to Knighton Council) advised that GDPR relates to all organisations but specifically affects large organisations. The matter of fees does not apply to community councils and the amendment to the law regarding DPOs has been passed. Our appointment of a DPO is good practice. Our website is GDPR compliant. With regard to an annual audit we still have had no response from any other local councils to see if they would join with us to reduce costs. Geoff Morgan has a copy of a policy that we can adopt relating to GDPR and he will forward this to Clerk who will bring to next meeting for discussion. 

c) Defibrillator update. The Clerk has completed the application process and the payment has been made to Welsh Hearts as previously agreed in Council. The Clerk arranged for the delivery of the equipment and for it to be demonstrated to as many people in the village as possible. This took place on Wednesday 6th June at 4pm. Only 8 people were in attendance. Additional training is needed and to this end Clerk has arranged for Welsh heart to return on 6th September from 7 – 9pm at the hall. The Chair suggested that we arrange and social evening around the training to make it more of an event. Chair to organise. Further to this the equipment has now been installed by Steve Thomas as previously agreed in Council. We have received an invoice from Steve. It was proposed by Janet Thomas and seconded by Geoff Morgan that this be paid. Clerk to action.
d) Lease additions. The Clerk wrote to Mr Philip Sherrard and Mr David Thompson to request a site meeting with Councillors to discuss our on-going concerns related to the oil tank and swimming pool. Despite various communications no meeting has been arranged as yet. The Chair has made contact with Philip Sherrard in a bid to move things along quicker and there has been some agreement regarding splitting the lease additions so that we can at least resolve the swimming pool matter. A copy of the full lease along with proposed plan variations for the swimming pool has been obtained and has be shown to Mr James Grieve for legal consideration. His comments have been sent to all councillors and he has been invited to address the meeting tonight. His opinion is that the copy of the lease that Janet Thomas has is the original and that the lease that Powys CC has is not accurate. We need to obtain a copy of the lease from Powys CC and that we need to move on with the swimming pool lease addition. The oil tank is a separate issue and James will draft a document to cover this. He will also draft a separate document pertaining to the swimming pool. Chair has been in touch with Land Registry and they are going to send him a copy of everything they have. Chair will also get back in touch with Philip Sherrard.
e) Commemorative mugs for the Royal wedding have now been given out to all children in Llanbister Parish from the age of birth up to leaving primary school (as of May 2018). In addition all other children of the same age who attend playgroup and Llanbister School were also given a mug. This was a decision taken by Vice Chair Mr Wayne Bowen. There is a small stock of 9 mugs remaining. It was proposed by Geoff Morgan and seconded by Marc Williams that we sell any remaining stock to whoever wants them at cost price.  
f) The Clerk wrote to the Hall Committee as requested outlining the Council’s decision not to pursue the matter over the possible breach of protocol any further. This was received and acknowledged. The responses that Janet Thomas gave in response to accusations made by other councillors at the previous meeting appear to have been accepted by the group and no further action was raised on this account at that time.
g) Insurance renewal – Clerk made additional enquiries regards the addition of Data Breach cover for the Council. The addition of Data breach to the policy will incur additional premium that would bring the total to slightly more than we paid last year. Clerk circulated this information to Councillors and all agreed for the renewal to proceed with the addition of Data Breach cover. The insurance policy has now been renewed. 

h) As instructed by Council a protocol has drafted a regulating how council matters are transacted outside of council meetings. Clerk and Chair have agreed that the protocol be laid before Council at the July meeting. The protocol was read out and all councillors agreed with the content. It will be printed, signed and adopted at the next meeting and appended to the Code of conduct adopted in October 2017. 
i) The website renewal fee was overdue and has now been paid as requested 

j) Any highways matters raised at the last meeting have been sent to County Cllr Rachel Powell to be forwarded to the relevant department at Powys County Council. The following have been reported as new matters:

a) The cattle grid at the top of the village (bottom of Cefn). The tarmac surround is wearing away and there are gaps between the grid and the road.

b) The cattle grid on the access road to Lower Cantel Farm needs cleaning out. 

6. Planning

a) Receive decision notices 02/3/18 to 14/5/18. This was sent out to all councillors
b) Receive planning application P/2018/0627 relating to playing field attached to School.  Expiry date for objections / comments is 10/07/2018. There have been many supporting comments sent to council by the Headmaster of the school and clerk agreed to forward them on to Powys CC. In general we support the application as it would benefit the children of the school and the village with improved health and well-being. With numbers set to increase the existing play facilities would be inadequate. In addition it would be better for them to have access to a grassed area. We do have some concerns regarding the maintenance and upkeep of the field and the path that would run between the field and nearby residential units. There is also a sewerage drain that may have an impact on health issues for the children and the local population. The school governors have been approached and have issued assurances around the maintenance of the field. The council will forward their response within the deadline date. Clerk to action.
7. Correspondence
i) 11/6/2018 – Receive agenda for Brecon & Radnor Area Committee meeting  
           (18/5/2018) plus minutes of previous meeting
ii) 16/5/2018 – Receive Good Practice Exchange calendar from wales Audit 
           Office
iii) 29/5/2018 - Receive invoice from Jack Kemp for website management. This 
           has been paid as previously agreed
iv) 6/6/2018  –Receive poster regarding Children, Young People and 
           Democracy in Wales
v) 7/6/2018 – Receive nalc standing orders. These were sent out to Councillors
vi) 6/6/2018 – Receive invoice from Jodi May for works carried out on War 
          Memorial. We have received a grant from PCC for this purpose. It 

                      was proposed by Geoff Morgan and seconded by Wayne Bowen                                              

                      that this be paid. Clerk to action                                                            
vii) 8/6/2018 – Receive consultation notice from PCC regarding schools
          transport. 

            19/6/2018 – Receive email from OVW relating to Town & Community 
                       Councils proforma. This needs to be completed by 30/9/18.
                       Clerk to action

viii) 22/6/2018 – Receive letter from KMP Builth Wells relating to payment of 
           PAYE & NI contributions for Clerk. It was proposed by Wayne 

           Bowen and seconded by Geoff Morgan that this be paid. 

                       Clerk to action         

ix) 26/6/2018 – Receive Notice of Annual meeting of the Brecon & Radnor Area 
           Committee (13/07/2018)

x) 27/06/2018 – Receive letter relating to work place pension scheme enrolment 
            for all Community Council Employees (Clerk). The Clerk may 

            not be elligable for the scheme. Clerk to investigate
xi) 2/7/2018 –  Receive notification on OVW Conference on Sat 29/9/18. The 

           Cost if application form is submitted before 1st August is £75 per 
           Delegate. It was proposed by Marc Williams and seconded by 

           Wayne Bowen that The Chair and Geoff Morgan should attend. 

                       Both were in agreement. Clerk to action. 
xii) 10/7/2018 – Receive invoice from Steve Thomas regarding the fitting of the 

           defibrillator cabinet. Proposed by Geoff Morgan and 
           seconded by Marc Williams that this be paid. Clerk to              

                       action 

8. Finance
a) Bank account balances
      Savings Account balance as at 5th July 2018           £1,072.95                            

      Community Account balance as at 5th July 2018        £3,824.80
      Unpresented cheques 
      100404 Julie Rees – Internal Audit
      Income (as part of above balance) - 

      Outgoings as part of the above balance – 

      100403 – Jack kemp (Website) £50

      100405 – OVW (G Morgan training) £40

9. Business to be transacted

a) Freedom of Information requests to Powys County Council regarding any letters that have been written by individual Councillors representing LCC and properly authorised and any unauthorised letters. Janet Thomas stated she had spoken to a particular person at Powys CC regarding her issues and said she had received a verbal response from them stating that they had received no correspondence from her in January 2018. Janet then said that she had asked for but not received a written response. At this point Geoff Morgan asked that he be allowed to table additional questions at the next meeting, that the chair should do the same and that Janet Thomas had to answer to them. 
The resulting minutes are recorded separately and not for public record. Following on from this the meeting was interrupted by a member of the public who was allowed to address the council. This record is also recorded separately and not for public record. 
b) Any other business
         Telephone boxes. This was not discussed. 
   11) Date of the next meeting: Wednesday  8th August 2018 at7.30pm

      The meeting was closed by the Chair at 21.40hours
